ASCRC Minutes 3/22/16
2:10 GBB 202
Call to Order

Members Present: D. Coffin, C. Chestnut, I. Crummy, J. Eglin, C. Greenfield, A. Lawrence, T. Manuel, M. Nelson, M. Semanoff,  G. St. George, E. Uchimoto, G.G. Weix 
Ex-Officio Present:  B. French, J. Hickman, N. Lindsay
Members Excused: M. Boller T. Bundy, E. Engebretson, B. Hillman
Guests: P. Jakes, S. O’brien
The minutes from 3/15/16 were amended and approved. 
Communication
· The joint General Education and ASCRC workgroups working to revise the Indigenous and Global (X) and American and European (Y) perspectives have agreed on language.  It will be voted on by the General Education Committee tomorrow and will be sent to ASCRC on Thursday.  


· Lucy France, UM Legal Counsel, approved the new Graduation and General Education Appeals Committee General Policies and Procedure 203.50.  Chair Manuel thanked Professor Eglin and the committee for their hard work. 
Business Items   


· ASCRC reviewed the justification for the late consideration of the credit reduction to the English Minor. It came about from the AAIP and Budget discussions regarding low enrollment in their major.  Members agreed that it should be considered. The Humanities Subcommittee will report back to the committee next week. 
· Modern and Classical Languages has not submitted the e-curr forms to change the credits from 5 to 4 for French and Russian courses but has filed paperwork to change credits on introductory German language courses  The German courses are available for the Humanities Subcommittee to review.  Spanish is hesitant to make a similar change partly due to adjunct instructors concerns that the credit reduction will reduce their salaries and partly due to pedagogical considerations with the teaching track.  The Classics Department is considering revising its courses to three credits.  Credits required on Arabic, Chinese and Japanese will not be changed.
· Chair Manuel asked ASCRC to consider an issue that has come up in Graduation Appeals with students transferring 200 level Psychology courses (PSYX 240 and PSYX 260) as equivalent to 300 level courses (PSYX 340 and PSYX 360). The Psychology Department will accept them as substitutions, but not to give the student upper-division credit Both the 200 and 300 level courses exist in the CCN course listing.  The issue is that students are not informed until after the fact. Chair Manuel will draft a communication to the Psychology department. One possibility would be to require these students to complete an upper-division increment for these courses.  The two-year campuses may not offer 300 level courses, even though some of the content may overlap 300 level courses at the four-year campuses.  If UM 300 level courses are equivalent to 200 level courses they should be changed to a 200 level for ease of accuracy and ease of transference. 300 level coursework should be different from 200 level coursework in breadth and/or depth and should incorporate different learning objectives commensurate with junior level work. 
· Another Graduation Appeals issue relates to seemingly odd language in the catalog related to catalog governing graduation: 

Students transferring to the University of Montana-Missoula may choose to graduate fulfilling requirements under the UM catalog in effect when they were enrolled at their original institution, provided the chosen catalog is not more than six years old at the time of graduation. Eligible students who choose an earlier catalog must notify the Admissions Office at the time of admission so their transfer work can be evaluated accordingly (.)


Registrar Hickman has been at four other institutions and he indicates that none of them has had such a policy.  The history of why this was put in place is unknown, but it could have been the result of the transferability audit.  Director French noted that the last statement in the catalog excerpt is not enforceable.  The Committee thought the statement should be removed.  Students would likely not be aware of such a policy so it would be unlikely to  impact recruitment, but it may affect a few students with regard to attrition. Chair Manuel will do a bit more research and report back. 
· Chair Manuel asked the Committee whether WRIT 101 (or equivalent) should be required as a prerequisite for any Intermediate Writing course and similarly whether an Intermediate Writing course be required for any Advanced Writing course. The Graduation Appeals committee receives appeals from students who don’t feel that they should be required to take an intermediate writing course if they have passed an advanced writing course.  Students can take the Writing Challenge Exam to test out of WRIT 101.  A score of 3 places the student in WRIT 201 and a student who scores a 4, which is rare, is exempted from WRIT 101.  Some committee members were not sure exactly what this meant. Transfer students may appeal to the Writing Committee to consider whether a course taken at another university meets the learning outcomes of an intermediate writing course. Some suspect that Honors College students are taking their Intermediate Writing and WRIT 101 out of sequence.  However, many of these students may be exempted from taking WRIT 101 through AP credits or other mechanisms.  Data should be requested to investigate further. The issue should be sent to the Writing Committee for consideration. 

Director French asked whether anyone was aware of the background or reasoning behind the rule that students who transfer with 27 credits or more are exempt from the intermediate writing course.  This is also something the Writing Committee should consider. 


· Missoula College Dean Shannon O’Brien and Interim Associate Dean Penny Jakes joined the committee at 3:00 p.m. to discuss the moratorium proposals. Professor Uchimoto disseminated information regarding the Energy Technology program received from the Program Director at the beginning of the meeting.  Dean O’Brien thanked the committee for its work of ensuring academic integrity and helping ensure that programs are headed in the right direction.  She noted that when she first arrived the Pharmacy Technology Program was put on moratorium so Energy Technology and Electronics are not the first.  Work is now underway to reconfigure the Energy Technology program to be fully online and there is interest in a course share model with City College. Other options being investigated include dual enrollment courses for Big Sky High School.  A moratorium gives the college the opportunity to look at ways to increase enrollment.  The moratorium is a tool that provides up to a three-year window to look more closely at how to make the program more successful.  The College seriously considered the information in the AAIP report and decided to process the moratoriums after listening to what MC faculty and staff think is best for the students.  The paperwork to eliminate a Recreational Power Equipment program was processed with the understanding that it could be offered as outreach if there enough students interested.  This is the model used for CDL training.   

The moratorium notifies students that the program may not be there when they are ready to graduate.  Interim Associate Dean Jakes provided student numbers in courses. The courses have been running with 3 to 5 students. The target ratio is 18 to 25 students per class. Sometimes the courses are offered online and sometimes face-to-face or both.  It is not clear why the Energy Technology program is not growing given its national recognition.  The college is investigating the issue to determine how it may better serve students.  There is a perception that the program may be difficult for Missoula College students.  Student numbers have been dropping and students are not persisting in the program. Dean O’Brien believes one of the problems is that the courses are ‘hard science’ courses. The students don’t anticipate the academic challenges they will face in the program.  She is investigating ways to support the students.  The long range goal is to take the programs out of moratorium. The College is having difficulty continuing to offer courses with such low enrollment. 

The Science Subcommittee Chair Uchimoto asked whether the Dean considered Brad Layton’s NSF grant in the decision making process.  Professor Layton received a $750,000, three-year NSF grant which is in its second year.  Dean O’Brien spoke to the grant monitor in ORSP and is convinced that the moratorium would not put the grant in jeopardy. The program has to graduate 60 students for the three years.  It has now graduated 67, but this number includes graduates from the year prior to the grant award.  There are 26 students in progress. The sub award with the Blackfoot College requires at least 10 new students. Unfortunately the grant does not cover teaching salaries. The College must cut 4 or 5 adjunct faculty teaching one course each for a total of 1 FTE. The subcommittee was provided with a letter from President Engstrom to the grant committee promising the university would provide funding for new tenure- track position if the grant was successful.  This also was a concern with the moratorium proposal.  Last fall ASCRC evaluated and approved two sets of proposals to improve accessibility and retention of both the Electronics and Energy Technology programs.  ASCRC was concerned that these proposals  have not had sufficient time to have an impact and could improve student enrollment. A committee member also noted that there are programs in the College of Humanities and Sciences that have 10 students and the Provost is funding these courses, most likely at a financial loss. This speaks to inequity in the administrations’ decision making. 
Dean O’Brien has been in conversation with the Provost on the issue.  It is not her goal to terminate the program, but rather to rebuild it.  The basic concern is that currently there are not enough students to fill the courses.  She is pleased to see a shift in the perception of faculty members’ role in recruitment.  They are working very hard to reach out to high schools students and workers to build demand for the program. She has considered combining Energy Technology with Sustainable Construction.  An associate of applied science has also been discussed. The committee discussed whether a pre-engineering program would help the program and UM. Dean O’Brien indicated  there have been preliminary meetings with faculty and Associate Dean Jenny McNulty. This is a future goal.  The provost called a meeting to talk about pre-engineering to discuss whether we should target and recruit students for these programs with the idea that they would be Mountain campus students, but also eligible to earn associates degree.  

The committee then inquired about why the webpage has a statement that it is not accepting new students. When students see that message, their perception is that the program is not viable. The dean responded that the College is accepting applications while explaining why some courses may not be offered.  If new students are accepted then there is a promise to continue for two years. The Provost decided to put the statement on the website. Her perception of a moratorium is that there will be three years to work to revive the program. She worked closely with Department Chairs and the leadership team.  Four of the faculty involved in the programs signed a letter indicating it made sense to put the program on moratorium.  There were also a series of faculty forums to listen to concerns. She is surprised that there has been such a reversal of support for the decision. Professor Uchimoto felt that the letter signed by MC faculty stated that the certificate program should not be put on moratorium.  This is not what the paperwork indicates.  The Co-Principal Investigator on the grant from Blackfoot College is also very concerned about the program being placed on moratorium.  Dean O’Brien  indicated she is seeking what is best for all students and the college and noted that other adjustments on higher enrollment areas of the College would be needed if the moratoriums are not approved.  Not funding adjunct positions is the prerogative of the dean, especially when course enrollment is low.  However, courses will not be filled if the program is on moratorium. ASCRC understands that these are difficult decisions. 

Chair Manuel indicated that ASCRC will likely not be the final arbitrator on these proposals. Financial concerns are not under the committee’s purview.  Some committee members feel we are being asked to endorse financial decisions already made by the administration.  The committee indicated efforts need to be focused on ensuring the curriculum is appropriate for the students and aligns with students’ skills. It could be that it is not offered to the right level of student.  It was suggested that MC may seek  collaboration with UM or other MUS campus units. The grant is clearly a concern of the committee.  It is unclear why the program is being placed in moratorium with one more year to go on the grant.  Brad Layton is already working on the next grant for the program.  Is it necessary to put the program on moratorium to work on reconfiguring?  Would it make more sense to the let the program run for one more year and see if the grant is renewed? ASCRC will try to make a decision on the moratorium based on the academic merits of the program. 

Dean O’Brien will talk to the Provost about the message on the website and have Associate Dean Jakes send additional enrollment data to the committee. 
The sense of the committee is that they would vote against the moratorium.  An official vote was not taken because Professor Hillman from Missoula College could not be at the meeting.  Chair Manuel will be meeting with ECOS tomorrow and will inform them of the situation. 
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 3:52 p.m.  
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